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President's Annual! 
Report Published 

Efforts to increase financial 
support for the College, and to 
use income more effectively and 
efficiently, are pledged in the 
first annual report of President 
Graves. 

The report, made to the Board 
of Visitors and printed for 
distribution to alumni, parents 
and friends of the College, 
concentrates on activities 
designed to increase William and 
Mary's stature as a state- 
institution of unusual quality. 

The document chronicles many 
of the activities at the College 
since Mr. Graves became its 24th 
president in September, 1971, 
and also some of the policy 
decisions which were adopted 
during the year. 

"Many significant and 
pressing opportunities remained 
before us at the end of the 
year," he wrote. Among these 
were "broad problems related to 
the physical, living, working 
and learning environment...most 
of which are complicated by a 
lack of sufficient currently 
available funds with which to 
take remedial action." 

"It is crucial for us to 
approach these opportunities 
promptly, carefully and 
efficiently, for the quality of 
education bears a close and 
direct relationship to the 
quality of the environment in 
an institution such as ours," 
he wrote. 

He cited a need to develop a 
"modern internal budgeting, 
control and costing system... 
that will allow us to set 
effective budgets and continue 
to control costs at all levels 
of the College," especially 
since the College "as a state 
institution being heavily 
dependent on state funds, has an 
obligation to be cost conscious, 
and efficient and productive in 
the use of these funds." 

Moreover, he added, the 
effort is required "if we are 
to expect to increase the inflow 
of resources and support we need 
to move toward excellence, while 
still holding to our limited 
size and objectives." 

On the matter of increasing 
financial support, he described 
the establishment of a new 
Office of College Development to 
set up a "well managed and 
coordinated development program 
^which) will make a substantial 
contribution to our goal of 
excellence." He said the office 
headed by a vice president, will, 
act on the basis of a "carefully 
documented assessment of needs 
and priorities." 

"Despite the continuing 
support of a growing number of 
very generous and thoughtful 
alumni and friends, there has 

PRESIDENT GRAVES AND MRS. BELL VIEWING PLAQUE HONORING THE LATE J. HEYWOOD BELL 

not been a coordinated and 
continuing program to develop 
outside resources for the 
College," he said. Current 
annual fund raising by the 
independent Society of the Alumni 
and the athletically-inclined 
Educational Foundation have been 
at a "relatively modest" level 
and the College "has not 
benefited in proportion to the 
very substantial efforts devoted 
to these programs and in terms 
of its overall needs and 
commitments to educational 
enrichment." 

He noted that the College and 
those associated with it appear 
to have reached a consensus that 
its size shall remain 
approximately at its current 

level, with no more than 4,000 
undergraduates. 

Among other efforts to be 
made are long-range planning, 
through a self-study now in 
progress, an increase in Black 
enrollment, faculty and 
administrative personnel; and 
improvements in internal 
communications and governance. 

Copies of the Report can 
be obtained in the President's 
Office, Ewell Hall. 

Plaque Honors J. Heywood Bell 

A plaque honoring J. Heywood 
Bell, '27, a friend of the Law 
School who served on the staff 
of the late Senator Harry F. 
Byrd for many years, was 
dedicated in the Marshall-Wythe 
School of Law recently. 

At the time of his death in 
1968, he was director of the 
Joint Committee on Reduction of 
Nonessential Federal Expendi¬ 
tures in Congress. 

Mr. Bell was associated for 
nearly 30 years on Capitol Hill 
with Senator Harry F. Byrd. He 
joined Senator Byrd's staff in 
1936, served as a research man 
and speech writer. When the 
Joint Committee was set up in 
1941 with Senator Byrd as chair¬ 
man, he became its staff 
director. He continued in that 
post after the Senator resigned 
from the Senate in 1965. 

Mr. Bell was born in Newport 
News. While attending the 
College, he covered news for the 
Newport News Daily Press and 
Times-Herald and during that 
period wrote the first story of 
the Rockefeller plans to restore 
Williamsburg. 

The dedicatory plaque cites 
Mr. Bell as "an alumnus who 
believed in the right of all men 
to be free to choose their own 
objectives and means of 
accomplishment in pursuit of 
life, liberty and happiness. 
Heywood Bell devoted the 
majority of his years as an 
associate in the U.S. Senate 
contributing significantly to 
the concept that sound govern¬ 
ment depends on responsible 
fiscal policies as the hallmark 
of a free nation." 

A Reception 

For Sophomores 

President and Mrs. Thomas A. 
Graves, Jr., cordially invite 
all sophomores to a reception 
at the President's House on 
Sunday, September 24 from four 
to six p.m. 

Ten Selected For Who's Who 
Ten members of the faculty 

and staff have been included 
for the first time in the 1972 
edition of Who's Who in 
America.     Selected were Nathan 
Altshuler, professor of 
anthropology; Richard M. Brown, 
professor of history; Carl R. 

Dolmetsch and Fraser Neiman, 
professors of English; Thomas 
H. Jolls, professor of law; 
Carter 0. Lowance, executive 
vice president; John L. McKnight 
and Robert Welsh, professors of 
physics; Anthony L. Sancetta, 
professor of business adminis¬ 
tration; and Dr. Robert Siegel, 
director. Space Radiation 

Effects Laboratory, Newport 
News. Also named was Algin B. 
King, formerly of the School of 
Business Administration, now 
dean of the School of Business 
at Connecticut State College. 

President Thomas Graves was 
selected last year for inclusion 
in the publication. 



Appointments 
Over 50 faculty appointments 

were announced recently. They 
include: 

ARTS AND SCIENCES - Dee G. 
Appley, lecturer in psychology, 
A.B., University of Denver, 
Ph.D. University of Michigan; 
Edward J. Ashnault, instructor 
in physical education for men, 
B.S., Plymouth State College, 
M.A., Fairfield University; 
Charles F. Baes, Jr., visiting 
research professor of chemistry, 
B.S., Rutgers, The State 
University, Ph.D., University 
of Southern California; 
F. Robert Bohl, Jr., visiting 
assistant professor of 
philosophy, A.B., Rutgers, The 
State University, M.A., Brown 
University; Andre J. Bourde, 
Harrison Professor of History, 
M.A., University of Aix, Ph.D., 
Cambridge University, Doctor of 
Letters, University of Paris; 
Elizabeth J. Brown, associate 
professor of physical education 
for women, B.S., University 
of North Carolina, M.S., Florida 
State University. 

Also Miriam Cardi, acting 
assistant professor of 
psychology, B.S., M.A., Ph.D., 
Ohio  State University; Carl E. 
Carlson, assistant professor of 
physics, A.B., Ph.D., Columbia 
University; Bernard L. Carneyale 
professor of physical education 
for men, B.S., New York 
University, M.S., University of 
North Carolina, Chapel Hill; 
Paul P. Cloutier, assistant 
professor of modern languages, 
A.B., University of 
Massachusetts, M.A., Ph.D., 
University of Wisconsin; 
R. Merritt Cox, associate 
professor of modern languages, 
A.B., University of Richmond, 
M.A., Ph.D., University of 
Wisconsin; Archibald C. 
Elias, Jr., instructor in 
English, A.B., Princeton 
University, M.A., Stanford 
University; 

Major Peter J. Emanuel, 
assistant professor of military 
science, B.S., Colorado State 
University, M.Ed., College of 
William and Mary; Gerald A. 
Greenberger, visiting assistant 
professor of history, A.B., 
Rutgers, The State University, 
Ph.D., Brown University; Robert 
I. Greene, instructor in 
English, A.B., Brooklyn College; 
Col. Spencer T. Hockaday, 
professor of military science, 
A.B., Virginia Military 
Institute, M.A.', Michigan State 
University; Martha B. Hunsucker, 
instructor in modern languages, 
A.B., Barnard College, M.A., 
University of Virginia; Stuart 
W. Katzke, assistant professor 
of mathematics, B.S., City 
College of New York, M.S., 
Trinity College, Ph.D., Case 
Western Reserve University. 

Also Gary A. Kreps, 
assistant professor of sociology 
A.B., University of Akron, 
M.A., Ph.D., Ohio State 
University; Michael McGiffert, 
visiting professor of history 
and visiting editor. The 
William and Mary Quarterly, 
A.B., Harvard College, B.D., 
Yale Divinity School, Ph.D., 
Yale University; C. Richard 
Middleton, assistant professor 
of history and Fellow, The 
Institute of Early American 
History and Culture, A.B., 
Ph.D., University of Exeter; 
Robert W. Miller, assistant 
professor of mathematics. 

A.B., Park College, M.A., Ph.D., 
University of Wisconsin; 
Louis J. Noisin, assistant 
professor of anthropology, 
B.Litt., LL.B., University of 
Haiti; William B. Parkhill, 
instructor in physical education 
for men, B.S., Lock Haven State 
College; Jenneth L. Peirce, 
instructor in English, A.B., 

University of Cape Town, M.A., 
Tufts University; Karl E. 
Peters, visiting assistant 
professor of religion, A.B., 
Carroll College, B.D., McCormick 
Theological Seminary, Ph.D., 
Columbia University; Kenneth G. 
Petzinger, assistant professor 
of physics, A.B., Princeton 
University, M.A., Columbia 
University, Ph.D., University of 
Pennsylvania; Francis W. 
Rushing, associate professor of 
economics, A.B., University of 
Georgia, Ph.D., University of 
North Carolina, Chapel Hill; 
Oscar B. Southard, assistant 
professor of English, A.B., 
Texas Technological University, 
M.A., Purdue University; Vinson 
H. Sutlive, Jr., associate 
professor of anthropology, A.B., 
Ashbury College, B.D., 
Vanderbilt School of Religion, 
M.A., Scarrett College, Ph.D., 
University of Pittsburgh; Walter 
P. Wenska, assistant professor 
of English, A.B., M.A., 
University of Hawaii; Patricia 
M. Winter, part-time lecturer in 
fine arts, B.F.A., Carnegie 
Institute of Technology, M.A., 
Western Reserve University. 

BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION - 
Richard M. Blood, acting 
assistant professor, B.A., 
Ursinus College, M.A., Temple 
University; Stuart L. Williams, 
assistant professor, A.B., 
Yale University. 

EDUCATION - William E. 
Garland, Jr., assistant 
professor, B.A.,'University of 
New Hampshire, M.S., Utah State 
University; William F. Losito, 
assistant professor., B.A., 
University of Dayton; Louis P. 
Messier, associate-professor, 
B.S., Johnson State College, 
M.Ed., Ed.D., Boston. University; 
Ronald C. Wheeler;, assistant 
professor, B.S., Western 
Illinois University^ M.Ed., 
University of Pittsburgh. 

LAW - T. Henry Hutchinson, 
visiting professor,. B.S., J.D., 
University of Colorado; Anna B. 
Johnson, associate law 
librarian, B.S., Longwood 
College; Jerome T. Leavell, 
associate professor, B.A., J.D., 
University of Mississippi, LL.M. 
Yale University; Michael T. 
Madison, associate professor, 
B.A., George Washington 
University, J.D., Harvard Law 
School, LL.M., New York 
University; Timothy J. Sullivan, 
assistant professor, B.A., 
College of William and Mary, 
J.D., Harvard Law School; Scott 
C. Whitney, professor, B.A., 
University of Nevada, J.D., 
Harvard Law School; Walter L. 
Williams, Jr., assistant 
professor, B.A., M.A., LL.B., 
University of Southern 
California; LL.M., S.J.D., Yale 
University; Warren A. Fitch, 
adjunct professor, B.A., 
Princeton University, J.D., 
Harvard Law School. 

MARINE SCIENCE - Rudolf H. 

University, Ph.D., University of 
Massachusetts; Maurice P. Lynch, 
assistant professor, A.B., 
Harvard University, M.A., Ph.D., 

College of William and Mary; 
Bruce W. Mattox, associate 
professor, B.S., University of 
Tennessee, Ph.D., Oregon State 
University; Bruce J. Neilson, 
assistant professor, B.A., M.A., 
M.Sc, Princeton University, 
Ph.D., Johns Hopkins University; 
Gene M. Silberhom, assistant 
professor, B.S., Eastern 
Michigan University, M.S., West 
Virginia University, Ph.D., Kent 
State University; Christopher S. 
Welch, assistant professor, B.S., 
Stanford University, Ph.D., 
Massachusetts Institute of 
Technology. 

LIBRARY - Miss Leah Rae 
Miron, assistant cataloging 
librarian, B.A., Rice 
University, M.A., L.S., 
University of Denver. 

Area Code 
To Change 

Plans are being made now by 
the CSP Telephone Company to 
introduce Area Code 804 in the 
southeastern part of the State 
beginning June 1973, according 
to T. N. P. Cutler, manager of 
the Williamsburg office. The 
code is being added because of 
population growth and demand for 
telephone service. 

"Since the area code will 
change to 804 on June 24, 1973, 
we want to give our customers 
advance notice so that they can 
arrange for the new area code to 
be shown on letterheads, 
business cards, invoices, etc., 
in June 1973. We encourage our 
customers to make these changes 
to ensure prompt completion of 
incoming calls to them and their 
firms," Mr. Cutler stated. 

Bieri, associate professor, 
Ph.D., Gutenberg University; 
Victor Goldsmith, assistant 
professor, B.S., Brooklyn 
College, City College of New 
York, M.S., Florida State 

OFFICER BARBOUR 

New Security 
Officer 

A new officer is on the scene 
in the Security Office. He is 
James W. Barbour, III, who comes 

New Shop 
Now Open 

The Williamsburg Community 
Hospital Auxiliary has opened a 
White Elephant Thrift Shop at 
452 North Boundary Street across 
from the VEPCO Plant. 

The new shop is open for 
business each Thursday, Friday 
and Saturday with hours from 
10 a.m. to 3 p.m. Merchandise 
for the shop will be received 
during the store hours and also 
on Wednesday from 10 a.m. to 
3 p.m. 

All proceeds will be used to 
purchase equipment for the 
hospital. 

The new shop has a special 
need for volunteers to refinish 
and repair furniture and sell. 
Anyone, male or female who would 
like to volunteer their services 
is asked to contact Mrs. Steen, 
229-8990. 

President To Visit 

Richard Bland 

Dr. Graves will visit the 
Richard Bland campus on 
September 20. He will also 
meet with the Board of 
Visitors on September 22-23. 

to this campus from the Eastern 
State Hosoital security staff. 

A native of Charles City, 
Mr. Barbour is a graduate of 
Ruthville High School. He and 
his wife, Thelma, an employee 
in the York County school 
system, have one daughter and 
two sons. 
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Theatre Season 
Opens Oct. 18 

The 1972-73 William and Mary 
Theatre season includes four 
productions and two visiting 
professional touring companies. 

The season will open with a 
monumental Shakespearean tragedy 
of love and empire, "Antony and 
Cleopatra," directed by Jerry 
Bledsoe, October 18-21. 

The Theatre's second produc¬ 
tion, "A Cry of Players," a 
comic drama about young Will 
Shakespeare's formative years in 
Stratford, directed by Louis E. 
Catron, will be presented 
Dec. 6-9. 

A fey musical fantasy of a 
land of dreams, "Brigadoon," by 
Lerner and Loewe of "My Fair 
Lady" fame, co-directed by 
Stephen Paledes and Howard 
Scammon, is scheduled for 
Feb. 28. 

The  culminating production of 
the season, "The Trojan Women" 
by Euripides, a moving drama 
about the cruel aftermaths of 
war, directed by Mr. Scammon, 
is scheduled for presentation 
April 18-21. 

The first of the two Theatre- 
sponsored professional touring 
companies, "Jacques Brel is 
Alive and Well and Living in 
Paris," featuring the famous 
Brel dramatic lyrics and music, 
will be presented Sept. 30.  The 
second. The Little Theatre of 
Sicilian Puppets' production of 
"Don Quixote," a novel and 
ancient cultural tradition 
presenting the story of the Man 
of La Mancha, is scheduled for 
Nov. 18. 

Season tickets for the four 
Theatre productions are priced 
at $7; for the four plays plus 
the two visiting professional 
companies, season tickets are 
$12.  Information is available 
at the Theatre office in Phi 
Beta Kappa, ext. 395. 

Alumni Drop 
Burgesses Day 

The Society of the Alumni 
has announced the temporary 
discontinuation of "Burgesses 
Day," which, in the past, has 
recalled the occasions in 
colonial times when the House 
of Burgesses met on the 
campus. 

This step is being taken 
because of the "pressing 
financial needs of the College 
and of the Society and the 
clear desirability for all of 
us to use the limited financial 
resources within the State 
system of higher education as 
frugally as possible...," C. 
Randolph Davis, of the Board 
of the Society, stated.  The 
Society has the full support 
of the administration of the 
College on the issue. 

Hall Receives 
Hope Scholarship 

John Hall, a rising junior, 
is the recipient of the James 
Barron Hope Scholarship for 
the academic year 1972-73. 
Hall was awarded the Scholar¬ 
ship for his story, "Dulcimers 
and Ramps," which appeared in 
the spring issue of the 
William and Mary Revieu. 

Anthropologists Seek Clues To Colonial Era 
Several members of the 

Department of Anthropology are 
uncovering an early colonial 
village, dating to the c.1618 
period.  Forming the team are 
Norman Barka and Nathan 
Xltshuler, co-directors; Mr. 
Barka, director of research; 
Leverette Gregory, director of 
field operations; Jane Townes, 
laboratory supervisor; and 
students from the Department. 

The project is being 
sponsored by Mr. and Mrs. David 
A. Harrison, III, of New York 
City, who recently established 
Southside Historical Sites, Inc._ 

Flowerdew Hundred is believed 
to have been one of the largest 
and most important plantations 
during the early years of the 
Colony, and a thriving popula- 

Pictures of 
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tion center throughout the 17th 
century. Only limited informa¬ 
tion on the settlement can be 
provided by documentary sources. 
Much of its history lies buried 
in the ground, and it remains 
for archaeological research to 
reveal the characteristics of 
past life at the plantation, 
according to Mr. Barka. 

Eighteen early 17th century 
archaeological sites have been 
located to date on the planta¬ 
tion, as well as numerous late 
17th and 18th century sites. 

Recent archaeological 
excavations have begun to 
uncover the remains of the 
earliest colonial settlement: 
a substantial, well-preserved 
house foundation dating to the 
C.1620'S, which was evidently 

part of a large cluster of 
buildings or row houses; a 
probable fort structure where 
gun parts, cannonballs, armor, 
and so forth have been 
unearthed; portions of the 
extensive palisade, which 
apparently surrounded the 
plantation and was many 
thousands of feet in length in 
each direction.  In addition to 
these structural remains, 
artifacts (pottery, iron tools 
and hardware, pewter, glassware, 
etc.) from England, Germany, 
Holland, and China have been 
found. 

"The opportunity exists, as 
never before, to uncover a seem¬ 
ingly complete early 17th 
century English-American planta¬ 
tion," Mr. Barka stated. 

anthropologists courtesy of The Daily Press. 

MR. GREGORY AT PLANTATION SITE 

Mrs. McCoy Serves "First Families,, 

On Campus 
Mrs. Sarah McCoy can easily 

relate how it is to work in the 
home of a college president. 
She has served as a maid to 
three "first families" on 
campus - the Pomfrets, 
Paschalls, and presently the 
Graves. 

Mrs. McCoy worked for the 
Pomfrets for a year but left 
to take another job on campus. 
She returned to the President's 
House in 1964, where she has 
remained. 

Of her work with the three 
presidents and their families, 
Mrs. McCoy says, "It has been 
fun seeing the different people 

Gazette Award 

Given Reynolds 

The Virginia Gazette Award 
for 1972 has been presented 
to Mark Rigney Reynolds of 
Danville. This award, given 
annually since 1963 through 
the generosity of John 0. W. 
Gravely III, publisher of the 
Virginia Gazette,   is presented 
to a returning student who has 
made an outstanding contribu¬ 
tion to a student publication 
of the College in one or more 
of the journalistic arts. 
It consists of a certificate 
and a check for $100. Mr. 
Reynolds, currently a senior, 
is managing editor of the "Flat 
Hat" and was cited for accuracy 
and fairness in reporting. 

who have been guests in the 
President's House through the 
years, especially those from 
other countries." The two 
young Graves - Andrew and 
Eliza, she feels, are "two of 
the sweetest children you'll 
ever find." 

A native of James City 
County and member of the Church 
of God, Newport News, Mrs. 
McCoy spends much of her 
leisure time working in church. 
Her husband, the late John 
Daniel McCoy, was employed at 
the College many years prior 
to his death in 1964. Her 
brothers - Lawrence and John 
Rowe - have worked at the 
College a total of 17 years. 

MR. BARKA WITH MODEL 

Women's Club 
Opens Program 

The College Women's Club 
will open its program this year 
with a "Fall Welcome" and 
business meeting, October 6 
from 3:30-5 p.m. in the Dodge 
Room of Phi Beta Kappa Hall. 

Club schedule for the rest 
of the year includes the follow¬ 
ing: Oct. 9, Newcomers Realty 
program, 8 p.m.. Dodge Room; 
Nov. 7, Election morning coffee, 
(children welcome), Dodge Room, 
10 a.m.-noon; Nov. 16, Newcomers 
dessert with Mrs. Graves, The 
President's House, 8 p.m.; 
Dec. 1, theatre party, 
Williamsburg Players, York 
Street, curtain 8:30 p.m.; Jan. 
5, coffee and greenhouse tour, 
Millington Hall, 10 a.m.-noon; 
Feb. 3, "Second Semester 
Spectacular" with gourmet 
refreshments. Campus Center 
ballroom, 9 a.m.-l p.m.; 
March 15, coffee with Mrs. 
Graves at the President's 
House, 10 a.m.-noon; April 10, 
tour of VIMS, Gloucester Point, 
followed by coffee, 9 a.m.- 
noon; May 4, spring luncheon 
and business meeting, Dodge 
Room, noon-2 p.m. 

Club officers are: Mrs. 
Richard Prosl, president; Mrs. 
John Lavach, vice president; 
Mrs. Marvin Stanley, secretary; 
Mrs. Warren Heemann, treasurer; 
Mrs. Richard Walck, welcome 
chairman; Mrs. J. Worth Banner, 
membership chairman' Mrs. 
William Bullock, hostess chair¬ 
man; and Mrs. Arthur Isham, 
newcomers chairman, 



Office Of College Development 

Recent Grant Opportunities 

Programs with October Deadlines 

Undergraduate Research Participation Funds - for Social Sciences 
and Natural Sciences - Deadline October 16, 1972 

The Undergraduate Research Participation (URP) Program 
provides support for college-level activities that increase the 
opportunities for undergraduate students and institutions alike 
to obtain experience with investigative project-centered 
education designed for each student as an individual. Such 
experience may take the form of research, research participation, 
or independent study. 

The Program's purpose is to foster this more open approach to 
the education of young scholars and to lead institutions to 
incorporate opportunities for research participation and 
independent study into their normal curricular patterns. 
Projects should result in improved patterns of college instruc¬ 
tion as faculty members become convinced that superior teaching 
effectiveness results from placing major responsibilities for 
learning upon able, well-motivated students, and that project- 
type work is a powerful motivator. A secondary but nonetheless 
important objective is to establish or sustain a modest amount 
of faculty-student research in departments which enjoy little 
other external support for this key conponent of a good teaching 
environment. 

Title I, Higher Education Act of 1965 - Community Improvement, 
- Deadline, Preliminary Proposal, October 15, 1972 

In accprdance with the Annual Amendment to the State Plan for 
administering Title I in Virginia, the program emphasis for FY 
1973 is to be placed on PUBLIC SERVICE KNOWLEDGE AND SKILLS FOR 
COMMUNITY IMPROVEMENT, particularly in such program areas as 
aging, drug abuse, model cities, and environment.  Further, the 
State Agency will give special consideration to the development 
of cooperative, coordinated and linked programs in the above- 
mentioned areas. 

Strengthening the International Dimensions of General Education 
at the Undergraduate Level - Deadline, October 15, 1972 

The purpose of this program is to stimulate and assist 
innovative efforts to infuse an international perspective into 
general education at the undergraduate level, particularly in the 
first two years. Funds may be used to permit the institution to 
rework curricula, orient faculty, accelerate plans for hiring of 
new people to round out existing staff resources. Efforts which 
reflect an interdisciplinary approach and which show special 
promise of helping teacher education become more relevant to the 
world of the 1970's and igSO's are expecially welcomre. 

Funds - Grants up to $30,000 per year will be awarded to 
approximately 40 new programs for the academic year 1973-74. 
Initial grants for one year are renewable subject to the avail¬ 
ability of funds and successful completion of the first year. 
The proposed program may include summer symposia, workshops, or 
intensive training as well as academic year activities.. 

Agency - Proposals should be submitted to: Robert C. Suggs, 
Division of Foreign Studies, Institute of International Studies, 
Office of Education, HEW. 

National Endowment for the Humanities - Planning Grants 
- Deadline, Preliminary Outline, October 1, 1972 

Planning grants may be awarded when an institution has 
completed an analysis of its strengths and weaknesses in the 
humanities and has identified areas in which, with effective 
planning, substantial progress can be made. 

Funds - Up to $30,000 

ACLS Fellowships - See below. 

New Programs 

The German Marshall Fund 

Announcement of the Fund was made by Chancellor Brandt in 
June. Legislation authorizing the fund was passed by the German 
Bundestag and provides a total of $46.6 million to be paid out in 
15 annual installments of about $3.1 million each year beginning 
this year. .About $1 million is earmarked as an endowment in 
support of the West European Studies program at Harvard. 

The three major areas of interest of the fund are: (1) the 
cranparative consideration of problems of advanced societies in 
Europe, the United States and elsewhere; (2) the study of 
problems of international relations that pertain to the common 
interests of Europe and the United States; and (3) support for 
the field of European studies. 

Chairman of the Board of Directors of the fund is Harvey 
Brooks, president of the American Academy of Arts and Sciences. 
Acting President is Guido Goldman, executive director of West 
European Studies at Harvard. The fund will maintain offices on 
the premises of the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 
Washington office, 1717 Massachusetts Avenue, N.W., Washington, 
D.C. 20036. 

Japan Foundation 

Establishment of the Foundation was announced in June follow¬ 
ing approval of the National Diet of Japan. The Foundation will 
place particular emphasis on personnel exchange and Japanese 
studies in the U.S.  It will begin with an initial fund of $32 
million and is expected to grow in the future. 

Applications to the Foundation may be addressed to Information 
Section, Embassy of Japan, 2514 Massachusetts Avenue, N.W., 
Washington D.C. 20008. 

Senate-Passed Marine Mammal Protection Bill Contains Research 
Clause 

The bill that would establish new guidelines for the 
protection of Marine mammals, H.R. 10420, has passed the Senate. 

One of the provisions of the measure would authorize the 
Secretary of the Interior to award grants to state agencies and 
public and private institutions to undertake research in areas 
which relate to the protection and conservation of marine 
mammals. 

An authorization not exceeding $3 million for the fiscal year 
in which the bill becomes law and for each of the four following 
fiscal years would be for the grants.  Funds appropriated for the 
program would be divided, one third to the Secretary of the 
Interior and two thirds to the Administrator of the National 
Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. 

Fundamental Scientific Research Proposals Wanted by Air Force 

Nonprofit organizations, industrial corporations, and small 
business organizations are being invited by the Air Force Office 
of Scientific Research to submit fundamental scientific research 
investigation proposals for consideration. 

The Office's research program involves phenomena-oriented 
investigations in the sciences related to Air Force needs, 
research involving the search for new scientific knowledge, and 
expansion of scientific principles. 

Investigations in the following general areas will be 
supported: chemical sciences, mathematical and information 
sciences, electronics and solid state sciences, aeromechanics and 
energetics, life sciences, general physics and geophysics. 

NSF Wants to Increase Research Efforts on National Computer 
Network 

Research proposals which deal with the concept, feasibility, 
and problems related to a national computer network for 

education, research, and science information services are being 
solicited by the National Science Foundation. 

Studies have been supported by the Foundation for several 
years and it now wants to expand these efforts to explore in more 
depth the resource-sharing potential of a national network in 
support of research and education. 

Special attention will be given to proposed collaborative 
efforts for the development of new and effective approaches to 
resource sharing. One aspect of the expanded research will be to 
explore the extent to which the network could satisfy individual 
campus needs for computing and science information service. 

American Council of Learned Societies 

ACLS Fellowships - for research in the humanities; programs with 
a predominately humanistic emphasis in any of the social 
sciences will also be considered. Period of tenure: minimum of 
six continuous months; maximum of one year. Awards will rarely 
exceed $12,000 each. The Ph.D. or its equivalent is required. 
Deadline: October 15, 1972. 

Awards for Computer-Oriented Research in the Humanities - for 
the support of significant humanistic research involving the use 
of computers. Awards rarely exceed $5,000. The Ph.D. or its 
equivalent is required. Applications for funds to buy computer 
time cannot be considered. Originality in the use of the 
computer rather than the routine application is sought. 
Applications will be accepted and reviewed throughout the year. 

Study Fellowships - for young scholars in the humanities to 
enlarge their range of knowledge by study inside or outside the 
humanities but in disciplines other than their present 
specialization.  Social and natural scientists who wish to study 
a humanistic discipline are also invited to apply. Period of 
tenure: minimum of six continuous months; maximum of one year. 



Stipends will not exceed $10,000. The Ph.D. or its equivalent 
is required. Although no age limit is imposed, it is expected 
that Study Fellows will normally be under 36 years of age. 
Deadline: November 1, 1972. 

Grants-in-Aid - in support of significant humanistic research. 
Maximum award:  $2,000. The Ph.D. or its equivalent is 
required. Deadlines: September 30, 1972 and February 15, 1973. 

Grants for Research on South Asia - for development specialists 
and scholars in the humanities and social sciences who wish to 
pursue research relating to Bangladesh, Ceylon, India, Nepal, and 
Pakistan; sponsored jointly by the ACLS and the Social Science 
Research Council.  (Travel to and research within India are not 
included.) Grants may be used for travel, analysis of data, 
research expenses, and maintenance for three months or more, but 
grants rarely exceed $10,000.  The Ph.D. or its equivalent is 
required. Projects contributing to scholarly knowledge of social 
change and development in contemporary Asian society are 
particularly welcome. Preference will be given to applicants who 
-do not have access to special funds for South Asian studies at 
their own universities. Deadline: December 1, 1972. 

Grants for Study of East European Languages - for scholars and 
graduate students (who have completed one year of graduate study) 
for study of the languages of the following countries: Albania, 
Bulgaria, Czechoslovakia, Greece, Hungary, Poland, Roumania, and 
Yugoslavia; sponsored jointly by the ACLS and the Social Science 
Research Council. Applicants desiring to study Modem Greek are 
eligible only if they intend to teach it or use it in their 
research. Grants are for summer language study abroad or for 
enrollment in intensive language courses in this country. 
Stipends will include the equivalent of overseas group travel and 
subsistence at one of the summer language centers for foreigners 
available in most East European countries. The maximum award 
will be $1,000. Deadline:  February 1, 1973. 

In all of the programs applicants are required to have the 
doctorate or its equivalent as of the stated deadline, except in 
the program for study of East European Languages.  In addition, 
applicants must be citizens or permanent residents of the United 
States or Canada. 

In requesting application forms please state: age, highest 
academic degree held and date received, citizenship or permanent 
residence, academic or other position, field of specialization, 
proposed subject of research or study, period of time for which 
support is requested, and the specific award program under which 
application is contemplated. 

Application should be made under one program only.  If the 
proposed research lies within the scope of one of the area 
programs, the application should be so directed; it may not be 
considered under any of the general categories. 

All inquiries and requests for application forms should be 
addressed to: Office of Fellowships 5 Grants, American Council 
of Learned Societies, 345 East 46th Street, New York, N.Y. 10017. 

Faculty members desiring assistance with individual research 
proposals for federal support may contact Samuel Buckwalter, III, 
Director, Office of Grants and Contracts.    For additional 
information on institutional proposals, please contact Stella 
Neiman, Director of Sponsored Programs. 

Students Urged To Apply 
For Grants 

Faculty members are urged to 
encourage qualified students to 
apply for grants, administered 
by the Institute of Inter¬ 
national Education, for graduate 
study or research abroad, or for 
professional training in the 
creative and performing arts. 

These grants, whose purpose 
is to increase mutual under¬ 
standing between the people of 
the United States and other 
countries through the exchange 
of persons, knowledge and 
skills, are provided under the 
terms of the Mutual Education 
and Cultural Exchange Act of 
1961 (Fulbright-Hays Act) and by 
foreign governments, 
universities and private donors. 

Applicants must be U.S. 
citizens at the time of applica¬ 
tion, who will hold a bachelor's 
degree or its equivalent before 
the beginning date of the grant 
and, in most cases, be 
proficient in the language of 
the host country.  Except for 
certain specific awards, 
candidates may not hold the 

Ph.D. at the time of 
application. 

Although in many countries, 
preference is given to advanced 
graduate students, opportunities 
for B.A. and M.A. candidates 
exist particularly in the 
following countries: Brazil, 
Chile, Ecuador, France (teaching 
assistantships and Alliance 
Francaise Scholarships), 
Germany, Italy (teaching 
assistantships), Mexico (Mexican 
Government Grants only), Peru, 
Portugal, Sweden, Switzerland 
and Yugoslavia. 

A special effort is being 
made this year to recruit an 
increased number of qualified 
applicants from among minority 
groups. 

Application forms and infor¬ 
mation may be obtained from the 
campus Fulbright Program 
Adviser, Dr. Gary A. Smith, 

Washington Hall 106B, Ext. 424. 
The deadline for filing 
applications through the FPA on 
this campus is October 20. 

Second Annual 
Faculty Tennis 
Tournament 

The second annual tennis 
tournament will be held this 
fall beginning September 22. 

All tennis playing faculty 
members, regardless of their 
playing potential, are 
encouraged to participate. The 
tournament is open to both male 
and female. 

A draw will be posted on 
Thursday, September 21, in the 
Adair Gym lobby. 

The tournament will consist 
of a singles and doubles tourna¬ 
ment. Participants are asked to 
call Steve Haynie, 229-3111, 
Ext. 320, Ext. 267; Alan Fuchs, 
Ext. 484, 486 or Wayne Kemodle, 
Ext. 332 to sign up. The dead¬ 
line is September 21. 

Players will be given the 
first weekend to complete the 
first round, the second round 
the following weekend and so on. 

All caliber players are 
encouraged to take part. 

Each player or team will be 
required to provide a new can of 
balls and the winner of each 
match will in turn take the 
unopened can to the next round, 
whereas the used balls go to the 
loser (sorry)1 

Computer Center 

Short Courses 
The Computer Center staff 

will offer a series of noncredit 
short courses this fall. These 
courses are open to faculty, 
students and staff from the 
College and other institutions 
which use the central computer. 
No course will be taught to 
fewer than six people and if 
six people request any 
additional course it will be 
offered.   '_   ' 

Following is a more complete 
description Of; each of the 
courses. Pepple may register 
for these courses by calling 
Erika Stein at the Computer 
Center, Ext. 477. Please leave 
your name, department, 
and phone number. For 
additional information, contact 
the course instructor or 
N. E. Gibbs. 
OPERATING SYSTEM/360: 
Topics: 

Basic concepts of our 
operating system: job, task, 
and data management. 
HASP services. 
Types of program modules. 
Linkage editor and loader. 
Types of data sets. 
Job control language: job 
deck setup; creating and 
retrieving data sets; 
catalogued procedures. 

Prerequisites: 
This course is designed for 
people who have done some 
programming and are 
interested in using more of 
the facilities of the 
operating system. 

Instructor: 
S. P. Hoyle 

Schedule: 
Nov. 6, 13, 20, 27 from 
7:30 to 9 p.m., room 202 
Hugh Jones Hall. 

Text: 
No text required. 

PLOTTER: 
Topics: 

Plotter Description. 
Plotter Subroutines Available. 
Data Types and Storage. 
Sample programs: Plot 
Routines and Logic. 
Review - Question and 
Answer Period. 

Prerequisites: 
Some experience in FORTRAN 
programming, i.e. under¬ 
standing of FORTRAN CALL 
statements and general 
programming logic. 

Instructor: 
S. A. McCallum 

Schedule: 
Nov. 1 and Nov. 8 from 7:30 
to 9 p.m., room 202 Hugh 
Jones Hall. 

Text: 
The Plotter Manual 
(Calcomp or W§M). 

APL/360: 
Topics: 

Gaining access - user 
terminal equipment, APL 
character set, entries from 
the keyboard, starting and 
ending a work session. 
The language - basic opera¬ 
tions in arithmetic, matrix 
operations, defined 
functions, mechanics of 
function definition. 
Workspace and system 
commands. 

Prerequisites: 
None 

Instructor: 
Geri S. Ellis 

Schedule: 
October 5, 12, 19, 26 from 
7:30 to 9 p.m., room 202 
Hugh Jones Hall. 

Text: 
APL/560 Primer (form 
#GH20-0689). Several copies 
of the Primer are available 
from the Operations office. 
These copies may be checked 
out for 2-day intervals. 

STATISTICAL PACKAGE FOR THE 
SOCIAL SCIENCES (SPSS): 
Topics: 

1st Class: Required SPSS 
control information. 

2nd Class: Statistics that 
can be calculated using 
SPSS. 

3rd Class: Optional controls 
available in SPSS (label¬ 
ling, data transformation, 
etc.) 

Prerequisites: 
An elementary knowledge of 
social statistics. 

Instructor: 
J. Robert Dawson, Jr. 

Schedule: 
£ach Tuesday at 7:30 p.m. on 
October 10, 17, and 24, room 
202 Hugh Jones Hall. 

Text: 
Nie, et al. Statistical 
Package for -the Social 
Sciences  (available in the. 
bookstore) 

Luncheon On 

The Lawn 
Something new has been added 

for the football season: 
Luncheon on the Lawn at the 
Alumni House (weather permit¬ 
ting) . Time:  11:30 a.m. to 
kickoff time; Cost: $1.65 per 
person. Menu: choice of jumbo 
hamburger or broiled Italian 
sausage sandwich; German potato 
salad, chips, baked beans; 
relishes; cake; coffee, iced 
tea, or lemonade. 



President's Aides 
Named 

President Graves has 
announced the names of the 
students who will serve as 
President's Aides for the 
current year. Eight will 
serve on the basis of offices 
they hold and the remaining 
four were chosen by the 
President from nominations made 
to him by the ex-officio aides. 

The following will be Aides 
to the President for 1972-73 
by virtue of the offices which 
they hold: Donald Alexander 
(Andy) Purdy, president. Senior 
Class; Daniel John (Dan) 
Coakley, editor. Flat Hat; 
Madeline Carney Collins, 
president. Mortar Board; 
Dennis Irl Belcher, president, 
O.D.K.; Donna Mae Fukumoto, 
president, W.D.A.; Charles 
Andrew (Chuck) Hall, co- 
chairman. Honor Council; 
Heather Lynne Dorion, co- 
chairman. Honor Council; and 
Cornell Thomas Christiansen, 
president. Student Association. 

The at-large aides are 
Robert Ranson, Barbara Woodall, 
Kermit Dance and K. Alexander. 
Ranson is chairman of the Board 
of Student Affairs; Miss Woodall 
is active in Project Plus and 
the College-wide Reading 
Program; Miss Alexander served 
as liaison with the Board of 
Visitors last year and is 
active this year in Project 
Plus; and Dance, a former 
president of the Black Students 
Organization and past Student 
Association vice president, 
currently serves on the Board 
of Student Affairs. 

The Aides meet periodically 
with the President to discuss 
and advise him on mutual College 
concerns. They also participate 
in formal academic processions. 

Since the number of ex- 
officio aides was reduced to 
eight by the elimination of the 
office of President of the 
Junior Class, the President 
appointed an additional at-large 

aide this year to maintain the 
level of aides at 12. 

Season Begins 
For Players 

A popular comedy, "Any 
Wednesday," by Muriel Resnik, 
will start the season for the 
Williamsburg Players. The play 
will make its debut on September 
28, 8:30 p.m. and run weekends 
through October 21. 

This delightful comedy deals 
with four very engaging and 
believable people: a million¬ 
aire businessman, his disarm- 
ingly innocent mistress, his 
hoodwinked wife, and the irate 
victim of his sharp practice. 
"Any Wednesday" is truly an 
updating of the old-fashioned 
comedy of manners. 

Several members of the 
College community are members 
of the Players: Katherine 
"Kata" Austin, of the library 
staff, who stars as the mistress 
in "Any Wednesday," Joy D. 
Barnes, assistant editor of 
publications. Institute of Early 
American History and Culture, 
publicity and advertising; 
Arthur Barnes, a Ph.D. student 
in history, set construction; 
John Whitman, law student, set 

designer who also works in 
construction; Letty Cash, 
secretary. Mathematics Depart¬ 
ment, publicity; and Patricia 
Blatt, administrative assistant 
to the director. Institute of 
Early American History and 
Culture, advertising and 
publicity. 

Admission fee for the play 
is $2.50. Patrons of the 
theatre must pay $25 for the 
season (five plays). 

General Delivery 
Service Extended 

The U.S. Postal Service has 
agreed to extend student general 
delivery service at the 
Williamsburg Post Office to 
December 1, to permit the 
College to establish its own 
postal station in the basement 
of Old Dominion Hall. 

Extensive renovation of the 
basement is necessary in order 
to make it useful as a postal 
facility.  Its current 
occupants, the Evening School 
and Summer Session office, have 
been delayed in relocating to 
James Blair Hall because of 
renovations in progress there. 
OD construction work will 
conmence after that move is 
made. 

The new postal station, 
which is to be owned by the 
College, will be operated by 
College employees under super¬ 
vision of the Office of Business 
Affairs. The College had not 
previously budgeted for the 
station, and the U.S. Postal 
Service declined a proposal that 
the facility be operated as a 
government-owned branch of the 
main Williamsburg Pdst Office. 

The Postal Service had 
initially informed" the College 
that it would need to abandon 
general delivery service to 
students after Oct. 1, or 
30 days after the service was 
started when students 
registered. The .Williamsburg 
Post Office lacks rental boxes 
in sufficient quantity to serve 
students, and is not permitted 
by the Postal Service- "to expand 
to meet local demand.  It is 
also prohibited from,providing 
delivery service to the 
campus proper. 

The new station will provide 
a limited number of rental 
boxes, as well as other services 
such as postage stamp sales.  It 
will also serve the faculty and 
staff by incorporating existing 
mail operations in James 
Blair Hall. 

Purdy On 

Task Force 
Governor Linwood Holton has 

named the president of the 
senior class, Donald A. Purdy, 
Jr., to the Environmental Goals 
Task Force of the Council on 
Environment. 

The new task force has been 
formed to "incorporate the view 
of the private and citizen 
communities successfully into 
the decision-making process," 
according to a communique from 
Governor Holton's office. 

Purdy is a government major 
and native of Media, Pa. 

New 
Marshall-Wythe 
Director 

Clyde A. Haulman, associate 
professor of economics, has been 
named the new director of the 
Marshall-Wythe Institute for 
Research in the Social Sciences. 
He is replacing W. Warner Moss, 
John Marshall Professor of 
Government and Citizenship 
emeritus, who had been the 
director since the inception 
of the Institute in 1966. 
Mr. Moss retired in June. 

Mr. Haulman received B.S., 
M.A., and Ph.D. degrees from 
Florida State University, 
Tallahassee. He is currently 
doing research on the economic 
determinants of migration in 
the United States.  Last summer, 
he received a grant from the 
Society of the Alumni at William 
and Mary to do a study of 
"Migration in Tidewater 
Virginia." He also received a 
National Science Foundation 
post-doctoral grant to study 
demography at the University of 
North Carolina and Duke 
University. 

The Institute conducts the 
Marshall-Wythe Symposium during 
the second semester of the 
academic year.  It also arranges 
lectures on current topics 
relating to the social sciences 
and develops research among the 
social science departments. The 
director is assisted by an 
advisory committee representa¬ 
tive of the Marshall-Wythe 
School of Law, the departments 
of government, economics, 
history, sociology and 
anthropology and the School of 
Business Administration. 

Parents Assoc. 

Selects Chairman 
A Virginia Beach executive is 

chairing the steering committee 
of the Association of Parents at 
the College.  Recently appointed 
to the chairmanship was Alfred 
W. Craft, Jr., senior vice 
president for the Virginia Beach 
Region of the First and Merchants 
Merchants National Bank. 

Persons selected as vice 
chairmen for various sectors of 
the student body include: 
Kenneth L. Woodfin, Alexandria 
and Rob Roy MacGregor, 
Ridgewood, N.J., freshmen; 
Howard T. Cohn, Madison, N.J., 
sophomores; Robert Eller, 
Kinnelon, N.J., juniors; Robert 
P. Gardner, Suffolk, seniors; 
and Mrs. Arthur H. Gordon, 
Norfolk, graduate students and 
recent graduates. 

Also named to the committee 
were Paul J. Arizin, Springfielct 
Pa.; John E. Johnson, Montross; 
Dan P. Restuccia, Lynchburg; 
Eugene L. Parker, Plainfield, 
N.J.; Mrs. Henry C. Reed, 
Martinsville; Charles H. Wilson, 
Jr., Richmond; H. Kurt Blumberg, 
Stamford, Conn.; James A. 
McClure, Arlington; Carl D. 
Lunsford, Richmond; and George 
B. Foy, Barrington, 111. 

One of the first duties of 
the new steering committee will 
be to assist with Parents' Day 
which this year will be held 
November 11. 

MR. ROBITSHEK 

Director 
Of Personnel 

The name "Robitshek" is a 
common and not-so-common name 
on and around the campus. 
Persons seeking employment must 
touch base with this gentleman 
upon arriving on campus, or 
shortly thereafter. 

Irving H. Robitshek is a 
native of Minneapolis, Minn., 
and received his degree from the 
University of Minnesota. 

In 1942 he enlisted as a 
private in the U.S. Army and was 
promoted to master sergeant a 
few years later. He was 
subsequently commissioned as a 
second lieutenant, integrated 
into the Regular Army as a 
captain, and retired in the 
grade of lieutenant colonel in 
1968. 

Mr. Robitshek joined the 
staff at the College as director 
of personnel immediately after 
his retirement. He has 
subsequently been assigned the 
additional duty of Equal Employ¬ 
ment Opportunity Officer. 

His wife, Heidi, was born in 
Czechslovakia, and prior to her 
arrival in the United States, 
she was a professional ballet 
dancer and instructor. Mrs. 
Robitshek currently dances with 
a numjjer of Tidewater area 
groups, and conducts instruction 
in classical ballet in 
Williamsburg. 

Campus Elections 

Campus-wide Honor Council and 
Student Association elections are 
slated for Friday, September 27, 
according to Jay Burgomaster, SA 
Elections chairman.  To be 
decided are two seats on the 
Board of Student Affairs, two 
junior class positions on the 
Honor Council, and forty SA 
senatorships. 

One of the BSA seats is open 
strictly for members of the 
freshman class. The other is at 
large, and any student, fresh¬ 
man through senior, is eligible. 

The Senatorial seats are 
chosen by geographic district, 
rather than by class standing. 
The forty senators chosen will 
represent 21 campus areas. 

The Honor Council election 
is a special one to fill two 
seats vacated by John Elsasser 
and Jay Orr, winners of exchange 
scholarships to Great Britain. 
Only junior men are eligible 
for election. 



Biology Physics 

Recent publication by biology 
faculty member: 

Chan, M.Y., Holmes, W.N. 
(Univ. of Calif.) and Bradley, 
E.L. (William and Mary), "The 
effects of hypophysectomy on the 
metabolism of adrenal steroids 
in the pigeon (Columba livia)," 
Journal of Endocrinology, 
Vol. 52:435-450. 

School 
of Business 

Richard J. Vargo, chairman. 
Department of Accounting, and 
William McCormick, Jr., 
associate dean for Undergraduate 
Studies, had articles published 
in the Fall Issue of Medical 
College of Virginia Quarterly. 
The title of Mr. Vargo's article 
is "Accounting Systems and 
Patient Receivables: Comple¬ 
mentary Management Areas" and 
Mr. McCormick's, "Internal 
Control of Cash in the Medical 
Office." 

Charles L. Quittmeyer, dean, 
was elected to the Board of 
Directors, First § Merchants 
National Bank of The Peninsula 
and attended the annual meeting 
of the Academy of Management in 
Minneapolis last month. He also 
was a panel speaker at Virginia 
Commonwealth University 
recently, on "Managing the 
Business School in the 
Seventies." 

George D. Cole, Jr., 
associate professor. Department 
of Management, served as chair¬ 
man of a management team 
conducting a three-day workshop 
for members of the State Agency 
Training Committee. Meetings 
were held at the Williamsburg 
Colony on By-Pass Road last 
month. 

There were 29 participants 
from various state agencies, all 
having training responsibilities 
in their respective organiza¬ 
tions. The program was 
sponsored by the Virginia Public 
Executive Institute. 

Mr. Cole, also attended a 
three-day workshop at the Hilton 
Inn in Williamsburg recently. 
William Bullock and Robert 
Maidment of the School of 
Education also attended the 
meeting. 

The program was conducted for 
a statewide group of consultants 
working with the Virginia Public 
Executive Institute. This 
institute is developing contin¬ 
uing programs of management 
development for executives in 
state and local government.  It 
functions under the Division of 
Personnel, Office of the 
Governor, and is funded under 
the Intergovernmental Personnel 
Act of 1971. 

Mathematics 
Professor Larry Rabinowitz 

was a participant in a National 
Science Foundation-sponsored 
conference on the use of the 
computer in the statistics 
curriculum, held at Hope 
College, Michigan, in August. 

The following papers were 
published: 

Muonium III.  Precision 
Measurement of the Muonium 
Hyperfine-Structure Interval at 
Strong Magnetic Field. 
W. E. Cleland, J. M. Bailey, 
M. Eckhause, V. W. Hughes, R. 
Prepost, J. E. Rothberg, and 
R. M. Mobley. 
Phys. Rev. AS, 2338 (1972). 

Measurement of the Magnetic 
Moment of the Antiproton. 
J. D. Fox, P. D. Barnes, R. A. 
Eisenstein, W. C. Lam, J. 
Miller, R. B. Sutton, D. A. 
Jenkins, R. J. Powers, M. 
Eckhause, J. R. Kane, B. L. 
Roberts, M. E. Vislay, R. E. 
Welsh and A. R. Kunselman. 
Phys. Rev. Letters 29, 193 
(1972). 

Nuclear y Rays Associated 
with Stopping Kaons. 
P. D. Barnes, R. A. Eisenstein, 
W. C. Lam, J. Miller, R. B. 
Sutton, M. Eckhause, J. Kane, 
R. E. Welsh, D. A. Jenkins, 
R. J. Powers, R. Kunselman, , 
R. P. Redwine, R. E. Segal, and 
J. P. Schiffer. 
Phys. Rev. Letters 29_, 230 
(1972). 

Strong Interaction Effects in 
the 2p-ls Transition in Pionic 
Neon. 
M. Eckhause, F. R. Kane, J. R. 
Kane, P. Martin, G. H. Miller, 
C. B. Spence, Jr., and R. E. 
Welsh. 
Nuclear Physics B44, 83 (1972). 

Yields of Gamma Rays Emitted 
Following Capture of Negative 

24> Muons by -^Si and Z4Mg 
G. H. Miller, M. Eckhause, P. 
Martin, and R. E. Welsh. 
Phys. Rev. C6, 487 (1972). 

Elastic Scattering of 600 MeV 
Protons from H, D, 3He, and He. 
E. T. Boschitz, W. K. Roberts, 
J. S. Vincent, M. Blecher, K. 
Gotow, C. F. Perdrisat, L. W. 
Swenson, and J. R. Priest. 
Phys. Rev. C6, 457 (1972). 

Longitudinal Waves in a 
Perpendicular Collisionless 
Plasma Shock. Part 4. 
Gradient B. 
S. Peter Gary 
J. Plasma Physics 7, 417 (1972). 

Solutions of the Two-Body 
Problem in Classical Action-at- 
a-Distance Electrodynamics: 
Straight-Line Motion. 
C. M. Andersen and Hans C. von 
Baeyer. 
Phys. Rev. D, 2470 (1972). 

MBssbauer Sidebands from rf 
Excitation of Magnetically 
Ordered Materials. 
N. D. Heiman, Loren Pfeiffer, 
and J. C. Walker. 
Phys. Rev. B6, 74 (1972). 

Conservation of Quasi- 
Particles in Weakly Turbulent 
Plasmas. 
H. W. Bloomberg. 
Phys. Fluids 15, 1503 (1972). 

Psychology 
E. Rae Harcum, professor of 

psychology, was presented a 
grant of $22,852 this summer 
by the Department of Health, 
Education and Welfare to do 

research in reading and verbal 
learning.  The award is part 
of a three-year grant from the 
National Institute of Child 
Health and Human Development 
of HEW. 

Mr. Harcum, who has received 
approximately $242,000 in 
grants from HEW through the 
years, is entering his 13th 
year of research in reading 
and verbal learning. 

Sociology 
Lawrence S. Beckhouse and 

Victor A. Liguori attended the 
annual meetings of the American 
Sociological Association in 
New Orleans, La., last month. 

Employees of the College 
who have four year old child¬ 
ren and would like to have 
their children participate 
in an integrated pre-school 
program, are asked to con¬ 
tact Douglas Kerr 229-9561 

The proposed program will 
be run by students, without 
charge, each afternoon Mon¬ 
day through Friday from 
1-4 p.m. in the WATS build¬ 
ing on South Boundary St. 

Woodcut Exhibit 
Now In Library 

An exhibit of woodcuts by 
J. J. Lankes (1884-1960) is on 
display in the Botetourt Museum 
of Swem Library. The woodcuts 
displayed depict American rural 
scenes. 

Photo-engravings of Mr. 
Lankes' woodcuts on exhibit were 
a gift to Swem Library from 
Lankes' son, J. B. Lankes of 
Richmond, who loaned several of 
his father's paintings for the 
exhibit. 

Many of the woodcuts show 
scenes in the local area. For a 
number of years Mr. Lankes was a 
resident of Hilton Village in 
Newport News. 

Included in the exhibit are 
woodcuts he printed to 
illustrate the poems of Robert 
Frost, a personal friend of Mr. 
Lankes. 

Museum hours are 8 a.m. to 
5 p.m., Monday through Friday 
and 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday. 

The exhibit will close 
Oct. 7. 

Retirement Party 

In Honor Of Mr. English 

PRESIDENT GRAVES EXTENDS BEST WISHES TO MR. ENGLISH AT PARTY 

Robert T. English, Jr., Vice 
President for Business Affairs, 
was feted at a retirement party 
last Thursday in James Blair 
Hall. Mr. English will retire 
at the end of this month after 
12 years with the College. 

Visiting Scholar 
Dr. H. Igor Ansoff, dean and 

professor of management. 
Graduate School of Management at 
Vanderbilt University, will 
speak at the College, Friday, 
September 29. 

Dr. Ansoff will speak in the 
Little Theatre of the Campus 
Center at 8 p.m. on "The Concept 
of Strategic Management as an 
Integrated Management 
Technique." » 

Born in Russia, Dr. Ansoff 
received his doctorate from 
Brown University in applied 
mathematics. He worked for the 
Rand Corporation until 1956 when 
he joined the Lockheed Aircraft 

MRS. NORMA HUMPHREYS, SECRETARY 
TO MR. ENGLISH, SALUTES HER BOSS 

Corporation as Development 
Planning Specialist and later 
Director of the Diversification 
Task Force. 

Ansoff's lecture is one of 
the current Visiting Scholars 
series at the College. 



The Calendar 
September 19 - October 2 

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 19 

Festival Film Society: "Intolerance," Millington Hall, 4 and 
8 p.m. (season ticket holders only) 

Chess Club:  (organizational meeting) CC, Room C, 7:30 p.m. 

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 20 

Tidewater Superintendents, CC, Roans A§B, 1:30 p.m. 

Civilization Film Series: "The Skin of Our Teeth," 
Millington Aud., 4 p.m: 

Circle K:  (projects meeting), CC, Ballroom, 7 p.m. 

Leon G. Tyler Historical Society, CC, Rooms A§B, 7:30 p.m. 

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 21 

Board of Student Affairs, CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 

Holy Communion, Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 

Christian Science, Wren Chapel, 6:15 p.m. 

W§M Young Republicans - Congressman William Whitehurst, 
CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 

CW Candlelight Concert, Governor's Palace, 8:45 p.m., $1.75 

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 22 

W§M Christian Fellowship, CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 6:30 p.m. 

Civilization Film Series: "The Skin of Our Teeth," 
Millington Aud., 8 p.m. 

SA Film: "Sterile Cuckoo," PBK, 8 and 10 p.m., (season ticket 
holders only) 

CW Eighteenth Century Comedy, Williamsburg Lodge, 8 p.m. 
(students - $1; adults - $2) 

U.S. Army Field Band of Ft. Myer, PBK, 8 p.m., 
(no admission charge; tickets required) 

SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 23 

Organ Recital, Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 

Soccer: WfjM vs. Alumni, 2 p.m., JB Terrace 

History Department Beer Party for Graduate Students, 
Matoaka Shelter, 4 p.m. 

SUNDAY, SEPTEMBER 24 

President's Reception for Sophomores, President's House, 
4-6 p.m. 

W§M Law Review Picnic, Matoaka Shelter, 4 p.m. 

CW: Music at the Capitol, 8:30 p.m. 

MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 25 

Phi Mu Sorority Initiation: Wren Building, 7 p.m. 

Festival Film Society: "The Knack," Millington Aud., 
4 and 8 p.m., (season ticket holders only) 

Classified    Advertisements 
FOR SALE 

Used furniture in very good 
condition: Early American sofa 
§ chair (pine, Scotchgard); 
Modern sofa § chair, imitation 
leather, black; end tables 5 
coffee table; Danish modern 
dining room table § 6 chairs; 
dinette set 5 4 chairs; two 
early Am. lamps. 229-8622 
evenings § weekends. 

3/4 mattress and box springs 
46 X 74.  In -good condition. 
$30. Call Mrs. Furey 229- 
6099: 

VW "Bug" '60; '64 engine. 
Many new parts, newly inspected, 
$285. Phone 229-6521. 

FOR RENT 

Three-room apt. Air- 
conditioner, rural, 2 miles to 
campus. No pets, no children. 
Immediate occupancy. Phone 
229-1929 or contact Mr. Stone. 

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 27 

Circle K: CC, Room C, 7 p.m. 

International Reading Association (School of Education), CC, 
Rooms AfjB, 7:30 p.m. 

Alpha Chi Omega: Open House for Freshman Men, AGO House, 
7:30 p.m. 

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 28 

Board of Student Affairs: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 

Holy Communion: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 

Christian Science: Wren Chapel, 6:15 p.m. 

CW: Candlelight Concert, Governor's Palace, 8:45 p.m. 

Williamsburg Players:  (opening night) "Any Wednesday," 
610 York St., 8:30 p.m., $2.50 

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 29 

Football: JV, W&M vs. Fork Union, Gary Field, 3 p.m. 

WSM Christian Fellowship: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 6:30 p.m. 

Visiting Scholars: H. Ingor Ansoff, Vanderbilt University, 
CC, Little Theatre, 8 p.m. 

CW: Eighteenth Century Comedy, Williamsburg Lodge, 8 p.m., 
(students - $1; adults - $2) 

SA Film: "Catch 22," PBK,..8 and 10 p.m. (season ticket 
holders only) 

Williamsburg Players: "Any Wednesday," 610 York Street, 
8:30 p.m., $2.50 

SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 30 

Organ Recital, Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 

Football: W§M vs. Citadel, Gary Field, 1:30 p.m. 

WfjM Theatre:  (visiting professional musical) "Jacques Brel is 
Alive and Well and Living in Paris," PBK, 8:15 p.m., $3 

Williamsburg Players: "Any Wednesday," 610 York Street, 
8:30 p.m., $2.50 

SUNDAY, OCTOBER 1 

Biology Department Staff and Faculty Picnic, Matoaka Shelter, 
3 p.m. 

President's Reception for Juniors, President's House, 4-6 p.m. 

Collegium Musicum: Carl Dolmetsch, Recorders and Viols; 
John Saxby, Harpsicord, CC, Ballroom, 4 p.m. 

MONDAY, OCTOBER 2 

Orientation Sessions on Placement for Students, CC, Room C, 
10 a.m. - 2 p.m. 

Colonial Echo Pictures: CC, Gold Room, all day 

W§M Amateur Radio Club, CC, Green Room, 8 p.m. 
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